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Present: 
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Presiding Officer: 

Resolutions: 

MINUTES 

Meeting of the Board of Trustees 

October 22, 1983 

Princeton , New Jersey 

Messrs. Dilworth, Bell, Br"adshaw, Brown, Byrom, Field, 
Hansmann, Kauffmann, Mostow, Petersen, Segal, Stewart, 
Straus, Wolfensohn, Woolf; Mrs. Delmas. Also Mr. Rowe, 
Mesdames Labalme, Laesker, Milner. 

Messrs. Forrestal, Guth, Opel, and Taplin. 

Mr. Dilworth, Chairman of the Board of Trustees, opened the 
meeting at 9:15. The Secretary was asked to read the 
following resolution in memory of Elizabeth Augustus 
Whitehead: 

"It is with deepest sorrow and a sense of loss that the 
Trustees of the Institute for Advanced Study record here 
their tribute to their former colleague, Elizabeth Augustus 
Whitehead, who died on August 3, 1983. She joined the Board 
of Trustees in 1972 and served, during the last nine years, 
as a member of the Executive Committee. To this commitment, 
she brought unique qualities of grace, intelligence, devo-
tion, and balance. Her questions were searching, her support 
unswerving. We will deeply miss her wise counsel and her glad 
presence even as we are grateful that she generously shared 
these with us for so many years." 

The Chairman requested a moment of silence in Mrs. 
Whitehead's memory. 

The Secretary was asked to read the following resolution in 
memory of Harish-Chandra, Professor in the School of 
Mathematics, who died on October 16, 198 3: 

"The Board of Trustees here records its profound sense 
of loss in the death of Harish-Chandra, Professor in the 
School of Mathematics since 1963. Gentle in nature, generous 
of spirit, brilliant in his perceptions, he gave liberally of 
himself to all who knew him. His personal kindness, his 
absence of any vanity or anger, his sense of simplicity com
bined with his deep respect for the elegant complexities of 
his field, affected our whole community in mind and heart. We 
will miss his companionship and mourn his loss as fr iend and 
leader in the world of mathematical learning which he did so 
much to advance." 

The Chairman requested a moment of silence in memory of 
Professor Harish-Chandra. 
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The Chairman requested the Secretary to read the following 
resolution for James R. Houghton, who retired from the Board 
last spring: 

"James R. Houghton was elected to the Board of Trustees 
in 1971 and has served on its Finance Committee since that 
date. In 1980, he served .a one-year term on the Nominating 
Committee. In the tradition of his father, Amory Houghton 
Sr., and his grandfather, Alanson Bigelow Houghton, who were 
also Trustees of the Institute, Jamie brought to Institute 
affairs a highly trained business sense, a long-range 
perspective, and a deep appreciation for the purposes and 
achievements of this intellectual enterprise. He was instru
mental in helping the Institute meet an NEH Challenge Grant; 
his support and enthusiasm for the Fiftieth Anniversary Fund 
contributed substantially to its success; through him, the 
generosity of the Corning Glass Works Foundation will make 
possible the establishment of a Corning Fellowship in the 
near future. 

"It is with regret that his resignation is accepted , 
with gratitude that we remember his share in the Houghton 
family's distinguished connection with the Institute, and 
with confidence that we look forward to the restoration of 
this felicitous relationship at the soonest possible date." 

Mr. Dilworth then introduced George B. Field, the new 
Trustee, to the Board. 

The Minutes of April 2.3, 1983, were amended to include the 
following addition to the beginning of the second paragraph 
on page 4: "Professor Stewart indicated that he would be 
presenting the main features of a report still under 
discussion in which some changes might be made before the 
final written version." The Minutes, with this change, were 
approved as circulated. 

It was resolved that Article III, section 7, of the By-Laws 
of the Corporation be amended to read as follows: 

"The annual meeting of the Board shall be held imme
diately after the adjournment of the annual meeting of the 
Members, and another regular meeting of the Trustees shall be 
held in the month of October each year." 

Budget Committee: Mr. Hansmann reported for the Budget Committee in Mr. 
Taplin's absence. He stated that the auditors, Deloitte 
Haskins + Sells, found the financial management to be in 
order. He pointed out that our deficit was less than last 
year and that the income, conservatively estimated, will pro
bably be more than was indicated in the budget. 
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A discussion ensued about faculty salaries and member 
stipends. The schedule of annual draw from the endowment was 
examined. Mr. Dilworth pointed out that while there was some 
controversy in the academic world about the advisable draw, 
it was generally acknowledged that educational institutions 
ought to be spending no more than 4-5% of their endowment (on 
a total return basis). We are considerably over that figure 
with our draw ranging from 7-8% (1984: estimated at 7.3%; 
1983, at 7.9%). 

Dr. Woolf explained why faculty salaries were not increased 
last year and the range in member stipends which have 
increased, but unevenly in different schools. In the School 
of Mathematics, for example, as a matter of principle, the 
2/9 salary supplement is not written into government 
proposals; in the School of Natural Sciences it is . Another 
problem may lie in the uniformity of salary raises for the 
Faculty where there is such a marked difference in 
productivity. 

Professor Mostow addressed the tradition, almost unique with 
the Institute, of not requiring a Faculty member to account 
for his time. "What is a professor? An independent thinker." 
There is a value for this attitude and it should be 
maintained. 

Dr. Woolf agreed, saying that the matter of maintammg aca
demic responsibility and achieving accountability while pre
serving an independent life of the mind was difficult but 
desirable. 

Mr. Segal distinguished three separate questions: What should 
the stipends be? How do we finance them? Should all pro
fessors be equally treated? 

Mr. Oil worth said that there might be need for a small com
mittee to review these and related questions. 

Finance Committee: Mr. Hansmann then reported for the Finance Committee. He sum
marized the reports made by Rockefeller & Co. and Fidelity 
Bank. The Committee meets four times a year to review the 
portfolio and its management. 

As of September 30, the assets totaled about $124 million. 
Income through September 30, 1984, would probably be about 
$7 .8 million. 55% of the portfolio was in equities, 45% in 
fixed income securities. Rockefeller &: Co. has a high pro
portion of their money in long- term bonds. If all the money 
under their management were in equities, the proportion of 
equities to fixed income would be 70:30. 

It was agreed that the Institute would distribute a schedule 
of investments on a quarterly basis. 
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Hamilton, Johnston, &: Co., Inc.'s report was discussed. Mr. 
Segal asked for the relative performance of the two advisors 
to be measured against the Dow Jones average. It was 
acknowledged that in the last three years, the performance of 
the Institute's portfolio had been only average. Fidelity has 
been asked to provide a comparison with similar institutions, 
not just with Salomon Brothers and Lehman Brothers. The 
Finance Committee will then review these figures. 

Mr. Hansmann suggested that we wait to see what happens on 
the down side, that is, how much will have to be given back 
in a declining market. Rockefeller &: Co. have been acting 
conservatively and confidence in their management was 
expressed. 

About $9 million is in fixed income securities as collateral 
for the bond issue. These funds are under Fidelity's manage
ment with certain restrictions on them, such as no short-term 
bonds. Fidelity will be asked to cohcern themselves with 
these funds. Allen Rowe was asked to follow-up on getting 
better performance comparisons from Fidelity. 

Hamilton, Johnston &: Co., Inc. 's report will be made 
available to all Trustees. 

Professor Stewart reported for the Nominating Committee. 
Since there was no class of 1985, the Committee proposed that 
the following members of the Board be placed in that class: 
Charles Brown, currently in the class of 1984, J. Richardson 
Dilworth, currently in the class of 1988, Michael Forrestal, 
currently in the class of 1987, and James Wolfensohn, 
currently in the class of 1984. The Board voted to accept 
this recommendation. 

As for new Trustees, Jean Riboud would be approached again by 
Dr. Woolf since he might reconsider joining the Board. An 
appropriate Japanese candidate is still being sought. James 
Houghton will be consulted again and Dr. Woolf, who will be 
in Japan in the next two wee ks, will explore new possibili-
ties. A current strong candidate under consideration for 
nomination in April is James Burke, of Johnson &: Johnson. 

Professor Stewart will write the Trustees, soliciting their 
suggestions, especially for possible women candidates. 

Mr. Dilworth announced that Fletcher Byrom had agreed to 
chair a Development Committee and that Thornton Bradshaw, 
Michael Forrestal, and Frank Taplin had agreed to serve on 
it. He expressed the Board's gratitude to them and hoped 
that other Trustees would be willing to participate. The pur
pose of the Committee was "to enlarge private , foundation and 
corporate support for the Institute; to suggest ways in which 
it might become better known to the general and academic 
public; to look to its future in terms of its endowment and 
expenditures." 
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Mr. Dilworth announced that a Committee to Review the 
Libraries was being formed. Gladys Delmas had tentatively 
agreed to chair it. Professor Kenneth Setton would be asked 
to serve on it and the Committee could co-opt others as it 
saw fit. A number of library needs should be considered, and 
among them were the following: 

1) Physical needs: these include shelf and reading spaces, 
climate (with centrally controlled heating and cooling), 
access and security, organization of materials. An impor
tant component of any future library will be computer ter
minals and access to data bases. Their location and type 
should be included in all plans. 

2) Acquisition policy and practices 

3) Personnel 

4) Relationship with university libraries 

5) Establishment of archives 

6) Budgets 

7) In considering possible changes and expansion, attention 
ought also to be given to a new modern lecture hall, pro
perly fitted for slides, films, audio and video cassettes, 
etc., and technical presentations as well as traditional 
academic purposes. It should probably be designed to seat 
400-500 but capable of efficient usage at a reduced scale. 

Mr. Dilworth asked Dr. Woolf to report on Land Development. 
Dr. Woolf described the group organized by the community 
under the name of "friends of Princeton Open Space." They 
proposed to collect a sum of money to buy the Institute's 
development rights. As to what these rights were worth, four 
years ago, we were assured that the land was worth $8-12 
million. 

Meanwhile, this group has contacted the Trust for Public 
Lands and the possibility of a land swap is under discussion. 

We have given the community first 90 days, then to the end of 
December to come up with some proposals. Until then we are in 
a holding pattern. Dr. Woolf recommended that we wait out the 
period to see what they come up with. 
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Petitions were collected with about 3000 names. Some of these 
represented transients and some were gained by false descrip
tion of threats to the woods. Nevertheless, there is a 
genuine community concern. 

The developer has said that he would still be interested in 
building 150 houses, which would produce about $3 million for 
us. Some transfer of development rights would produce another 
$3 million. Should we withdraw completely, we are under no 
liability. 

Dr. Woolf began his report with a few figures: the total 
number of members was 177, 14 of whom were women. This repre
sented a smaller number of women than last year, but there is 
no particular reason for this. It is a matter of who applies. 
23 countries are represented and 109 institutions. 

Endowment units have been assigned among the different 
schools for these visiting members. This is an on-going pro
cess of allocation. There is a Bell Laboratories fellowship 
now in the School of Mathematics, a Corning Glass Works 
felloyv-ship in the School of Natural Science, and three unnamed 
fellowships, two in the School of Historical Studies and one 
in the School of Social Science. The capital of these 
endowment units will be built up, and the rate of assignment 
depends on many factors. For example, several endowment 
units are in the pipeline now, waiting for completion. 

There will be three Director's visitors this year: Martin 
Meyerson, former President of the Univers ity of Pennsylvania, 
who will be here in December and January to work on a com
parative study of urban centers, relating their establishment 
and evolution to the national c ultures in which they are 
embedded. In the spring, Paul Berg, a Nobel laureate in 
genetics, now at the Stanford School of Medicine, and Maxine 
Singer of the National Institute of Health will come to work 
on a joint book on molecular genetics. At the same time, they 
will discuss future directions for theory in the life 
sciences. 

Abba Eban (a former Director's Visitor) has published a new 
book. Copies will be sent to Board members as soon as it is 
available. 

Turning to the School of Historical Studies, Dr. Woolf 
reported that Glen Bowersock's book, Roman Arabia, had just 
been published, copies of which were available for the 
Trustees. It was the first book which the Harvard Press has 
done that was totally put together on, and edited by, a com
puter. It appeared in record time. 
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Dr. Woolf asked Professor Stewart if he wished to comment on 
the report of the Visiting Committee to the School of 
Historical Studies. Professor Stewart explained the change in 
the minutes of the last meeting to indicate that after the 
Board discussion, the preliminary repor t he had made to the 
Trustees was altered in two respects: no recommendation was 
made about increasing the number .of members in the School and 
more flexibility was introduced in the matter of a retiring 
faculty member and the office space he was entitled to. He 
also said that in the decision between "Ivory Tower ism" and 
activism, the Visiting Committee had come down strongly on 
the side of the Ivory Tower, feeling that the quality of the 
Institute and the creative process must be protected by a 
freedom from obligation. The best people should be brought 
here and allowed to pursue their own ends. As to the matter 
of diversity in the School, the Committee's recommendation 
was to keep the School one of history, but within that 
discipline, to accept whatever variety was provided by 
choosing the best scholars, regardless of their particular 
historical fields. 

As to the addition of new fields within the historical 
discipline, the advertisement for candidates to replace 
Kenneth Setton had specified medieval history as a require
ment. The whole School sits as a search committee. As of 
now, the retiring professor does not absent himself from the 
discussions or choice. 

In the matter of reporting on one's work, Dr. Woolf explained 
that in order to tell the world what it ought to know about 
the Institute, he needed to know wha t was happening. At 
first, he summarized this as best he could, but it was found 
more satisfactory to the Schools to submit a repor t, and now 
each Executive Officer turns in an account for the year of 
his tenure. 

The problem of off ice space had been largely alleviated by 
the addition of 24 new offices through reconstruction in 
Fuld Hall. Future contracts with Faculty will contain a state
ment to the effect that retention of the same office space 
after retirement cannot be guaranteed. Future retirements 
therefore will not add as much pressure as in the past. 
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In response to a question about the benefits enjoyed by 
retired faculty, Dr. Woolf explained that each professor gets 
$7 500 for travel and secretarial assistance. Certain pro
fessors may get outside funding, as has George Kennan from 
the Buffett Foundation and Shelomo Goitein from the MacArthur 
Foundation. 

In regard to _the Mellon Foundation Professorships in the 
Humanities, it was possible that these would add a new dimen
sion to the School, although the School does not wish to 
broaden into a conventional university-type department of 
history. The question was raised as to why these chairs had 
not been filled in the 18 months since the grant was made. 
Some members of the Board expressed concern and hoped the 
chairs would be filled soon. Mrs. Delmas abstained from 
this point of view. Her concern was that not enough had accu
mulated in the endowed chairs to warrant an appointment yet . 
Others felt the School was under obligation to move ahead 
now. As to what direction the move should take, and how the 
Historical Studies Faculty views its future, there were evi
dently divisions in the School which a Trustee Committee 
might wish to look into. 

The Board again expressed its appreciation of the work done 
by Zeph Stewart and the Visiting Committee. Dr. Woolf men
tioned that a formal, written response to the Visit ing 
Committee Report would be forthcoming. He also said that the 
next School to be visited would be the School of Social 
Science during this academic year and the School of 
Mathematics the year after. 

Dr. Woolf referred to the recent death of Professor Harish
Chandra and the plans for a memorial conference in the 
spring. A conference had been held in mid-October in honor of 
Armand Borel's 60th birthday. Adver tisements had been placed 
for the new professorship in that School. 

Dr. Woolf described the Schlumberger Fellowship, whereby a 
member, selected by the School, was funded by 
Schlumberger-Doll which also had agreed to employ that member 
outside the academic terms in its laboratory in Ridgefield, 
Connecticut. This was to be a five-year arrangement in the 
field of statistical physics and computer science, with a 
different member chosen each year. 

The plans for the Gallium Consortium were described. John 
Bahcall will assemble a ton of gallium, together with other 
American, Russian and German scientists. The work will be 
conducted at Brookhaven. George Field explained that this 
involved the search for neutrinos and that the experiment, at 
a cost of $20 million and extending over 10 years, might 
result in contradictions which would shake the foundations of 
astronomical physics. The experiment itself will be in a 4-000 
foot deep gold mine in North Dakota. 
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Dr. Woolf described the very generous offer of a gift from 
IBM of a 4300 system. Presently, we have a VAX, acquired a 
few years ago, which has changed the life of the School. It 
is in continuous operation. Conversations with IBM had led to 
the proposal of of a possible gift of a 4361 or 4381 system. 
The 4381 has three times the speed of the VAX; the 4361 about 
the same speed as the VAX. Dr. Woolf presented a plan for 
financing the maintenance of the system, should the faculty 
wish to accept the full gift. During the first year, it 
would be fully funded by the Institute. During the second 
year, 80% of the maintenance and operating costs would be 
carried by the Institute, and in the third year, 25%. The 
remaining sums will be sought by the School from outside 
contracts. 

Such an acquisition could be useful also to the School of 
Mathematics. In the future the School of Historical Studies 
and the School of Social Science may develop computer 
interests. The two systems would overlap for three years, 
during which time the two vacancies in the School of Natural 
Sciences might be filled. After that time, a decision would 
be taken as to which of the two systems should be continued, 
as the Institute could not afford to support two systems. 

A motion was made that this plan be adopted. In the 
following discussion, it was indicated that the School needed 
some time in which to consider the gift and that flexibility 
was important. It was decided to record the motion as a sense 
of the meeting, rather than a formal vote. 

Dr. Woolf described the present program in the School of 
Social Science on "Toward a Broader Economics." Invited eco
nomists include Janos Kornai, one of the intellectual powers 
behind the current reform of the economy in Hungary , 
Akerloff, de Cecco, Leijonhufvud, and McCloskey. Funding to 
supplement the School's budget was provided by the Ford 
Foundation, the Culpeper Foundation, the Harold K. Hochschild 
Foundation. This was still not enough to cover the costs, and 
the School will be required to cut back 1-2 members during 
the next two years, as a kind of mortgage to pay off its pre
sent expenditures. 

Dan Bell will chair the Visiting Cammi ttee to the School 
which will be organhed shortly. 

Clifford Geertz' new book, Local Knowledge, has been distri
buted to the Trustees. 

The next three years will be devoted to "Interpretive Social 
Science" with the first year concentrated on biographical 
research, the second on distributive justice, and the third, 
on the methodology of the procedures. 
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Dr. Woolf then turned to administrative matters. 

The Annual Report for 1981-82 has been distributed and the 
next one was already being prepared in the hopes of having it 
available sooner than the last. 

Planning had been started for an Institute archives. Paul 
Schuchman, a regular librarian for the School of Historical 
Studies library, was an after-hours archival student and was 
surveying the materials as part of his scholarly project. He 
would make recommendations about the directions in which we 
should proceed. 

A Committee to Review the Libraries was in formation (see 
Chairman's report) which would deal with other needs of the 
Libraries. 

The gifts of Mr. Leo Usdan were described, beginning with 
$200 for tree and shrub labels and maintenance and now 
amounting to a small endowment fund of over $4000, interest 
from which would be used to purchase books for the 
Mathematics library. 

A letter has gone out to spouses of members, offering them 
off ice space for professional needs in the building reno
vated for the Einstein project and currently vacant. 

The Alumni mailing has gone out with better results than last 
year. Contributions now total over $4000, and many alumni 
have written warm letters of appreciation. 

An informal conference was held with and for Ambassador 
William Luers, the Director's visitor last year, who is a 
major consultant to Henry Kissinger's Commission on Central 
America. A number of participants gathered to discuss 
Southern Hemisphere problems and to arm Luers for his report 
to Kissinger. 

In December, there will be a meeting of the Carnegie 
Foundation for the Advancement of Teaching with t he Institute 
and Princeton University combining as hosts. It will be 
attended by the presidents and provosts of the major univer
sities, and will deal with the survival of scholarship. 

Marquand House continues to be well used. The Institute 
helped to provide hospitality for delegates to the Third 
International Congress on the Economic and Social History of 
Turkey. In the spring, it will host a dinner honoring suc
cessful women in business sponsored by the YMCA and YWCA. 
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Future events will include a spring ball on May 12, with 
music by Fred Starr, President of Oberlin, and his Louisiana 
Repertory. On April 27, at the next Board meeting, Abraham 
Pais of Rockefeller University, will give the third 
Director's lecture, combined with the Hazen-Einstein lecture, 
to commemorate the lOOth anniversary of the birth of Niels 
Bohr. 

The possibility of accreditation was discussed. The Board 
approved the consideration of this undertaking. 

The meeting was concluded in Executive session a t 12:15 p.m. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Patrica H. Labalme 
Secretary of the Corporation 
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